
many of the lines as possible onto a grid, maximising their parallel running and applying symmetry 

wherever I could. And the result? 

The positives: the design is slightly more compact than the version with space-demanding eggs, and I also 

managed to run Line 3 straight across the centre. But, hesitating to declare an opinion on the design – 
mass usability testing and ratings are much more trustworthy than a personal evaluation – the result 
seems rather insipid compared with the eggs map. Strict octolinearity doesn’t seem to have yielded a 

coherent design whose network structure leaps off the page. Perhaps those eggs really were helping to 
organise the design and highlight the underlying structure.

I will put this one to my readers. I suspect that there would not be a great difference in objectively 
measured usability between the two maps but user-engagement is an important aspect of design: 
the map should make people want to use it. We will be revisiting Moscow again next year. In the 

meantime, the map I promised for October has not been forgotten, and it will be on its way very 
soon. To find out more, subscribe my newsletter at www.tubemapcentral.com.

Max Roberts, mjr@tubemapcentral.com 
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